
City Council Regular Meeting – December 7, 2011 – 8: 30 a.m.
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided.

ROLL CALL..........................................................................................................................ITEM 1
Present: Council Members:
Bill Barnett, Mayor Douglas Finlay
John Sorey, III, Vice Mayor Teresa Heitmann

Gary Price, II (left 4:01 p.m.)
Samuel Saad, III (arrived 8:32 a.m.)
Margaret Sulick

Also Present:
William Moss, City Manager Michael Harper
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Judith Chirgwin
Tara Norman, City Clerk Franny Kain
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Jim Smith
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Lois Bolin
Adam Benigni, Planner Lavern Norris Gaynor
Robin Singer, Planning Director John Passidomo
Joe Boscaglia, Parks & Parkways Superintendent Charles Thomas
David Lykins, Community Services Director Jim Boula
Paul Bollenback, Building Services Director Barbara Walker
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Tony Ridgway
George Archibald, Traffic Engineer Thomas Lykos
Gregg Strakaluse, Streets & Stormwater Director Sandra Buxton
Denise Perez, Human Resources Director Jayne Skindzier
Lori Parsons, Risk Manager
Penny Taylor Media:
Peter Tuffo Kristine Gill, Naples Daily News
Reg Buxton Other interested citizens and visitors

INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE................................................................ITEM 2
Reverend Michael Harper, Naples Community Hospital.
It is noted for the record that Council Member Saad arrived at 8:32 a.m. during Item 3 below.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.............................................................................................................ITEM 3
Lavern Norris Gaynor accepted the original framed drawing of a childhood pet by her father,
Lester Norris; the artwork will be displayed in the Norris Community Center (a printed copy of
the drawing is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office). Mayor Barnett
then read a proclamation of recognition relative to the Make-A-Wish Foundation which was
accepted by Sandra Buxton.
SET AGENDA (add or remove items)................................................................................ITEM 4
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MOTION by Sorey to SET THE AGENDA removing Items 6-a-2 (Farmers
Market) and 6-d (right-of-way permit for valet parking) from the Consent
Agenda for separate discussion. This motion was seconded by Sulick and
unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes,
Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes).

PUBLIC COMMENT.............................................................................................................ITEM 5
(8:39 a.m.) (It is noted for the record that documentation submitted by speakers is contained in
the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.) Franny Kain, Executive Director of Fun
 Time Early Childhood Academy, urged Council’s support of the River Park Community Pool
replacement as the children attending Fun Time are provided free water safety and swim
lessons each summer; this life-saving instruction is not available to them anywhere else, she
concluded. Thomas Lykos, representing CBIA (Collier Building Industry Association),
submitted its written requests to the City with regard to lowering the Building Services
Department’s $5-million reserve with the hiring of additional personnel which, in CBIA’s opinion,
is much needed. This would also expedite the permitting process, he said, and requested that
should questions arise, Kathy Curatolo, also with CBIA, would be available to provide answers
and/or additional input. Judith Chirgwin, 112 Tenth Avenue South, noted that the Naples
Town Meeting group would be requesting permission to hold its January 2012 meeting in
Council Chamber. Similar to last year, the intent is to provide a forum for the public to interact
with candidates for City Council and Mayor, she said (see Page 8 for discussion of request).
It is noted for the record that following Item 5 above, a subsequent motion was proffered to set
the agenda, adding Item 11 (reconsideration of a variance), which is reflected below.

MOTION by Price to ADD ITEM 11 (consider a reconsideration of Variance
Petition 11-V7) TO THE AGENDA; seconded by Saad and unanimously
carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-yes, Price-
yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes).

CONSENT AGENDA
APPROVAL OF SPECIAL EVENTS.................................................................................ITEM 6-a
1) Annual Naples Daily News ½ Marathon – Gulf Coast Runners – Cambier Park – 01/15/12.
2) “Open Air” Farmers Market - removed from Consent Agenda for separate discussion – see
below.
3) Annual Naples Cultural Heritage Celebration – City of Naples – River Park Community
Center – 02/18/12.
RESOLUTION 11-13002...................................................................................................ITEM 6-b
A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE NAPLES URBAN FORESTRY PLAN FOR THE YEAR
2012 AS REQUIRED IN SECTION 38-1 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF
NAPLES; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.  Title not read.
CLERK’S TRACKING #11-00045 .....................................................................................ITEM 6-c
AWARDING A CONTRACT TO PROVIDE REPLACEMENT PARTS FOR A BELT PRESS IN
THE WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT: \ VENDOR: KOMLINE-SANDERSON
ENGINEERING CORPORATION, PEAPACK, NEW JERSEY \ COST: $79,878 \ FUNDING:
CIP 12M12 – BELT PRESS IMPROVEMENT.
RESOLUTION 11-13003...................................................................................................ITEM 6-e
A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
AGREEMENT BETWEEN COLLIER COUNTY AND THE CITY OF NAPLES ACCEPTING
GRANT FUNDS FOR PARKING IMPROVEMENTS LOCATED ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF
FIFTH AVENUE NORTH BETWEEN TENTH STREET NORTH AND GOODLETTE-FRANK
ROAD; AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT; AND PROVIDING
AN EFFECTIVE DATE.  Title not read.

MOTION by Finlay to APPROVE CONSENT AGENDA except Item 6-a-2 and
Item 6-d; seconded by Sulick and unanimously carried, all members
present and voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-
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yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes).
END CONSENT AGENDA

“OPEN AIR” FARMERS MARKET ...............................................................................ITEM 6-a-2
THIRD STREET SOUTH MERCHANTS ASSOCIATION – THIRD STREET SOUTH FROM
BROAD AVENUE SOUTH TO 13TH AVENUE SOUTH – 01/07/12, 01/21/12, 02/04/12,
02/18/12, 03/03/12, 03/24/12, 04/07/12 AND 04/21/12. (8:47 a.m.) (See Attachment 1
appended hereto / excerpted text from November 15 memorandum from Community Services
Director David Lykins regarding Item 6-a-2.) In response to Council Member Price, Mr. Lykins
clarified that the Third Street South Merchants Association had amended its request for a
waiver of the booth fees only, indicating that it would be responsible for the $260 per event fee
 for one police officer to be assigned to the street. He further confirmed for Mr. Price that should
50 booths be utilized for each event the waiver would now total $4,000.  

Council Member Finlay stated that while he would support the booth fee waiver, he questioned
the continued taxpayer subsidy for such events being held on public property. Tony Ridgway,
representing the Association, provided Mr. Finlay with a brief overview of the methodology
utilized relative to the types of merchants allowed to participate as well as the number of similar
vendors. He explained that the intent was to limit the number of similar services or wares per
each event and City Attorney Robert Pritt assured Mr. Finlay that no liability should exist for the
City with such a policy imposed by an event organizer. Mr. Ridgway also characterized the
 event as more of a social environment than a business place and pointed out that the Third
Street Merchants pay their fair share of taxes and do not ask much of the City in return. The
community enjoys the event, he said. Council Member Price then stated that he however took
 issue with the City being asked to partially subsidize the event, although not all appear to be
welcome to participate.  

Barbara Walker, Neopolitan Enterprises, noted that the Association has agreed to fund the
police officer which is the only out-of-pocket expense by the City, and is due to the street
closure. When the year-round market is held in a nearby parking lot, no police officer is
necessary, she added. She also clarified that space is limited to a maximum of 50 booths
 which dictates the careful selection of vendors. All must provide proof of insurance and
attendance is mandatory; the Association must also provide insurance when the market is held
in the street. Vendors are charged $100 per 26-week season and the Association funds
advertising, set-up and clean-up from the $5,000 per season vendor fee collections; of this,
 $2,000 is paid to the City for the above referenced police officer, she added. Ms. Walker further
elaborated by citing competition for vendors from other markets of this type and therefore
participants will be lost should booth fees become too onerous. Should the fees not be waived,
the Association will no longer hold the market due to lack of funding. In response to Council,
Ms. Walker explained that farmer’s markets throughout the country are either subsidized or
totally sponsored by governmental entities due to their contribution to the community and are
actually under a separate booth fee structure. Council Member Price agreed, although he
questioned the continued subsidy of the event. Ms. Walker however urged that the fees be
waived for the current series of markets and that any review of booth fees occur early in 2012
thereby allowing the Association time in which to consider future market seasons. Council
Member Sulick suggested that the matter of booth fees be referred back to the Community
Services Advisory Board (CSAB) for discussion and recommendations; Council concurred.
Public Comment: (8:53 a.m.) Penny Taylor, 995 13th Street North, stated that she believes
the aforementioned farmer’s market attracts Collier County residents into the City and that the
Association’s selection practices for vendors is an apparently effective marketing tool; she urged
approval of the requested waiver.  

While praising the event, Council Member Saad echoed Council Member Price’s concern with
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regard to use of public space and monies for an event in which participation is limited by the
organizer. He however agreed that booth fees should be fair and that research should be
undertaken to determine a schedule that reflects fairness. Vice Mayor Sorey stated his ongoing
objection to booth fees for all events.  

MOTION by Sulick to APPROVE ITEM 6-a-2 waiving booth fees for current
request with understanding that petitioner shall fund cost of police
presence. This motion was seconded by Price and unanimously carried, all
members present and voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-
yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes). Consideration of amending booth
fees deferred to Community Services Advisory Board (CSAB).

RESOLUTION 11-13004...................................................................................................ITEM 6-d
A RESOLUTION APPROVING RIGHT-OF-WAY PERMIT APPLICATION 2011-21 TO
MARINO PARKING SYSTEMS, INC. FOR CENTRAL VALET SERVICE IN THE FIFTH
AVENUE SOUTH BUSINESS DISTRICT; AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO
EXECUTE THE RIGHT-OF-WAY PERMIT APPLICATION; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE
DATE. Title read by City Attorney Robert Pritt (9:20 a.m.). Council Member Heitmann
explained that she had requested separate discussion due to her concern that a private
organization would, without a contract, be managing a public right-of-way. Mrs. Heitmann then
noted that valet service along Fifth Avenue South had been requested by merchants prior to the
second City-owned parking garage being constructed. Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke
clarified that the Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA) had in fact managed the valet
service in the past while also enforcing its own restrictions. The requested permit would
 instead allow the Fifth Avenue South Business Improvement District (FASBID) to manage the
service and the City to customarily enforce the restrictions of the right-of-way permit. Should
the City continue to manage the valet service, staff reductions would become an issue and the
request for proposal (RFP) process would be an additional burden to taxpayers, he said. In
response to Council Member Saad, Mr. Reinke indicated that $1,200 or less in revenue had
been realized by the City from the service.  

A brief discussion of signage for the valet service followed during which Council Member Price
expressed concern with the number of signs, particularly those at Fifth Avenue South and Park
Street. Council Member Saad agreed, especially with the one to be located within the
intersection at Fifth Avenue South and Eighth Street. Mr. Saad recommended therefore that
this sign be placed within the crosswalk, at the end of the double-yellow line; this would allow
left turns without vehicles having to navigate around the sign; Traffic Engineer George Archibald
agreed. Mr. Archibald further noted that the permit contains a clause whereby the risk and
liability of the signage is fully with the permittee, not the City. Council Member Sulick advised
that the sign to be located at the Fifth Avenue Parkway and US 41 added to the existing sign
pollution of that area.  

Council Member Heitmann inquired as to the need for a contract with the FASBID, but Mr.
Archibald explained that a right-of-way permit creates no rights but is merely permissive; the
City retains control in this manner. Mrs. Heitmann also questioned the location for parking by
the valet service, and he clarified that it must not involve public parking spaces; a private lot(s)
would be utilized. City Manager William Moss added that the FASBID would realize the profit
from the service, not the City, and Council Member Saad maintained that the City would actually
save by not having to enter into the above referenced RFP process.
Public Comment:  (9:38 a.m.)  None.

MOTION by Sorey to APPROVE RESOLUTION 11-13004 with condition that
no signage be placed within intersections; seconded by Saad and carried 6
-1, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-no, Saad-yes,
Sorey-yes, Price-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes).
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RESOLUTION 11-13005......................................................................................................ITEM 7
A RESOLUTION DETERMINING VARIANCE PETITION 11-V8 TO ALLOW A RESTAURANT
TO OCCUPY A BUILDING (APPROXIMATELY 4,625 SQUARE FEET) AND TO ALLOW
APPROXIMATELY 1,500 SQUARE FEET OF OUTDOOR DINING ON THE PROPERTY WITH
22 PARKING SPACES WHERE 52 PARKING SPACES ARE REQUIRED, SAID PROPERTY
OWNED BY OLDE CHURCH 811, LLC, LOCATED AT 811 SEVENTH avenue south and
MORE FULLY DESCRIBED HEREIN; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE. Title read by
City Attorney Robert Pritt (9:38 a.m.). This being a quasi-judicial proceeding, Notary Public
Vicki Smith administered an oath to those intending to offer testimony; all responded in the
affirmative. City Council Members then made the following ex parte disclosures: Saad/visited
the site, spoke with the petitioner’s agent and members of the public; Finlay and Sulick/visited
the site and spoke with the petitioner/s agent; Price/visited the site and spoke with the petitioner
and petitioner’s agent; Barnett/familiar with the site but no contact; Heitmann/familiar with the
site and spoke with the petitioner’s agent and members of the public; and Sorey/visited the site,
involved in the process of the Celebration Church to purchase the subject property and spoke
with the petitioner and petitioner’s agent. Planner Adam Benigni provided a brief overview of
the petition as contained in his November 16 memorandum (Attachment 2), noting that staff and
the Planning Advisory Board (PAB) recommended approval.  

Attorney John Passidomo, agent for the petitioner, utilized an electronic presentation (a printed
copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office) during which he
reviewed the history of the 65-year-old structure, one of the first churches constructed in Naples
, as well as future plans for its conversion to a restaurant. He assured Council that the
architectural character of the structure would be retained.  

A brief discussion of a historic designation for the structure followed during which Lois Bolin
(sworn separately), representing Naples Backyard History, pointed out that the City’s program of
placing bronze placards at historic sites could easily accomplish such a designation. Her group
intends to begin tours to the 17 current sites around the City, she said, noting that the City does
not have legislation relative to historic preservation. Mr. Passidomo indicated that the petitioner
would most certainly agree to the aforementioned designation. 

Council then considered adding a condition regarding the variance remaining in effect so long
as the structure retains its historical character, but City Attorney Pritt noted that Section 2(3)
accomplishes that intent.

MOTION by Sorey to APPROVE RESOLUTION 11-13005 as submitted;
seconded by Sulick and unanimously carried, all members present and
voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-
yes, Barnett-yes).

Recess: 10:09 a.m. to 10:23 a.m. It is noted for the record that the same Council
Members were present when the meeting reconvened.

RESOLUTION 11-13006......................................................................................................ITEM 8
A RESOLUTION APPROVING A PROFESSIONAL SERVICES/CONSTRUCTION MANAGER
AT-RISK AGREEMENT WITH MANHATTAN CONSTRUCTION (FLORIDA), INC., FOR
CONSTRUCTION OF A MUNICIPAL SWIMMING POOL AT 451 11TH STREET NORTH;
AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT; AND PROVIDING
AN EFFECTIVE DATE. Title read by City Attorney Robert Pritt (10:23 a.m.). Community
Services Director David Lykins provided clarification of his November 22 memorandum as
contained in his December 5 submittal (Attachments 3 and 4, respectively), noting the final
guaranteed maximum price of $1,615,506 versus the originally approved $1,500,000. The
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amended cost is due to the following additional elements: 
 Demolition - $29,247 (via CIP #12G11);
 Flood panels - $26,500 (CIP #12I07 / which are mandatory per Federal Emergency

Management Agency (FEMA) flood requirements); and
 Concrete pool deck - $59,759 (Unfunded / interlocking pavers were originally proposed

but daily maintenance would prove cost prohibitive over the long-term).
Two elements are to be excluded:

 Ceramic tile in bathrooms - $13,525; and
 Site lighting for nighttime activities - $33,642 (infrastructure will be installed should it later

be deemed a necessity).

Mr. Lykins then pointed out that the lift station for the site had been replaced by the Utilities
Department earlier this year and no additional work was required. Stacked masonry blocks
would be used instead of cast-in-place piers and perimeter walls, and site work ground
improvements, landscaping and irrigation, fire sprinkler and alarm system elements remain in
the project. Elements continuing to be excluded are window treatments, appliances, site
furnishings, storage cabinetry, back-up generator, security system, sound system and wall
sconces, although some of these items, such as a washer and dryer, lifeguard stands and
cabinetry will be reused from the City’s existing inventory. He concluded by saying that the
contractor would be ready to commence in January with completion by June.
Public Comment: (10:36 a.m.) Penny Taylor, 995 13th Street North, stated that she believed
the project had too many unknowns and that it should be scaled down to provide a pool for the
neighborhood and a place for swimming lessons for the children. In response to Council
Member Price, she explained that one of her key concerns is that the pool will be built and then
no staffing (lifeguards) will be available to allow the pool to remain open for use a greater
number of days than currently; funding for this is the issue, she said. Director Lykins then
clarified for Miss Taylor that staff had provided an estimated annual cost for operating the pool
of $250,000 and that while the cost of the construction management is included within the
above referenced maximum total cost, architectural fees are not; nevertheless, funding for the
latter has already been 80% allocated as that firm has one more element to complete for the
project. Manhattan Construction (Florida) Company, Inc. (formerly Kraft Construction) has
lowered its 4.75% construction manager at-risk fee to 4.5% ($65,455), Mr. Lykins added.

Council Member Finlay noted his support of the project, with the amended elements as cited by
Mr. Lykins above, saying that he hoped the new facility will last as long as the current 50-year-
old structure.  

Director Lykins clarified that the total cost for the concrete deck is $109,854, noting that the
$59,759 above referenced is in addition to the cost of the originally planned pavers ($15,095);
Peter Tuffo, representing Manhattan, agreed.  

Council Member Price maintained his position that while he supported the project, he remained
disapproving of the design. The current pool should be replaced with a similar structure, he
said, which could be constructed for $900,000 and would not necessitate the level of staffing for
safe operation as the design under discussion; $2.4-million will be needed for its operating costs
over the next ten years, he added. Referencing prior City Council meeting minutes, he advised
that Council had originally approved a $1-million budget which should be adhered to. Vice
Mayor Sorey then explained that the increased cost had been in response to requests from the
community for amenities and certain features to be incorporated into the facility; operating costs
will be funded from the General Fund. A commitment was made to the community to construct
the new facility and with the amenities added, anticipating that it will attract all residents, he
concluded.  
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In response to Council Member Sulick, Director Lykins explained that no entrance fee has been
charged at the pool nor is anyone denied access. Mrs. Sulick noted her support of the project
although pointing out that operational costs for the old facility in recent years had
includedexpensive repairs necessary to its continued functioning.

Council Member Heitmann expressed her disappointment with the design of the pool as well as
the projected cost of operation, questioning its future success. Council Member Saad explained
that he had had experience with City-owned pools and offered to work with staff with regard to
programming, suggesting that a pool pass concept be considered.

Mr. Tuffo then confirmed Mr. Lykins’ figures relative to the cost of the pool and the motion below
was proffered.  

MOTION by Saad to APPROVE RESOLUTION 11-13006 amended as follows:
Section 1: “…in the amount of $1,616,000 $1,500,000.” This motion was
seconded by Finlay and carried 5-2, all members present and voting (Price-
no, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Saad-yes, Finlay-yes, Heitmann-no, Barnett-yes).

ANNUAL CITY MANAGER PERFORMANCE REVIEW......................................................ITEM 9
(11:07 a.m.) Council provided various comments regarding the performance review of City
Manager William Moss, all commending him for his service to the City. (It is noted for the record
that written evaluations are on file in the Human Resources Department when submitted.)
Recess: 11:18 a.m. to 11:19 a.m. It is noted for the record that the same Council
Members were present when the meeting reconvened.
CONSIDERATION OF VARIANCE PETITION 11-V7 RECONSIDERATION....................ITEM 11
(11:19 a.m.) City Attorney Robert Pritt provided a brief review of the reconsideration process as
established by Resolution 98-8218 (a copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in
the City Clerk's Office), noting that the request had been forthcoming from Council Member
Saad. Should Council decide to reconsider the above referenced petition, the hearing would be
scheduled for January 18, 2012. Mr. Saad then explained that while he was unsure whether he
would support the petition upon reconsideration, he had met with the petitioner and found merits
to the issue which he wished to bring to Council’s attention; to do so it is necessary that the
reconsideration be approved, he said. In response to Council Member Price, he indicated that
he had become aware of other, unkempt property in the neighborhood. As the petitioner’s
request would result in no outward change of appearance, only the form of ownership, he said
that he believed such action would avoid properties remaining unmarketable and at times falling
into disrepair; the petition merits further consideration, he concluded. Mr. Price maintained that
he could not support reconsideration as he felt it had been duly vetted. 

Attorney Jayne Skindzier, petitioner’s agent, urged support of the reconsideration thereby
allowing additional information to be provided pertinent to the necessity of the variance.
Council Member Finlay agreed with the reconsideration process, and similar to Council
Member Saad, said that additional information should at least be heard. Mr. Pritt agreed,
 noting that reconsideration would allow a complete legal analysis as to whether the City had
applied its own laws property and also avoid a costly appeal process should the petitioner wish
to litigate.  
Public Comment:  (11:33 a.m.)  None

MOTION by Saad to RECONSIDER VARIANCE PETITION 11-V7 DURING
THE JANUARY 18, 2012 REGULAR MEETING; seconded by Barnett and
carried 6-1, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, Heitmann-yes,
Price-no, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes).

City Attorney Pritt indicated that proper noticing of the reconsideration hearing would be
forthcoming by staff. In response to Vice Mayor Sorey, Council agreed that discussion be
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scheduled following the February election with regard to issues raised in conjunction with this
petition, including zero lot lines and fee simple ownership for multifamily structures.
PUBLIC COMMENT.........................................................................................................................
(11:40 a.m.)  None.
CORRESPONDENCE AND COMMUNICATIONS..........................................................................
(11:40 a.m.) Council Member Finlay requested that the November Collier County Coastal
Advisory Committee presentation relative to beach renourishment issues pertinent to the City be
brought before Council. Council Member Price provided a pension update on the ranking of
pension plans recently disseminated by Collins Institute which is deemed to be inaccurate. He
also commended the efforts of Council and employees to address economic difficulties in recent
years. Council Member Sulick noted the recent correspondence from the Fifth Avenue South
Business Improvement District (FASBID) indicating receipt of its 501(c)3 designation, praising
its promotional activities as well as the City’s Christmas Parade. Council Member Heitmann
also commended staff and residents with regard to the Christmas Parade and received
consensus that staff re-examine intersection/crosswalk improvements at Fifth Avenue South
and Third Street. She further noted Council’s receipt of Florida League of Cities resolutions for
the upcoming legislative session and its request for support with regard to legislation addressing
pension sustainability. Vice Mayor Sorey noted the possibility of a changing policy among state
 agencies pertaining to the environment, especially with regard to the concept of year-round
beach renourishment while maintaining safe sea turtle nesting areas. He then received an
update on the amended Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) flood plain maps and
confirmation that structures must be built to existing regulations until the maps are officially
finalized. City Clerk Tara Norman reminded Council of her impending retirement and indicated
that the recruitment process for her replacement was scheduled for discussion during the
January 17 workshop.

Council then addressed the submittal by Judith Chirgwin during public comment above (see
Item 5 / a copy of the document is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office)
, reaching consensus that her request for a town hall candidate forum in Council Chamber be
denied per the policy for the use of that facility.  
Recess: 12:19 p.m. to 12:59 p.m. It is noted for the record that the same Council
Members were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Saad who
returned at 1:04 p.m. during consideration of Item 10 below.

ZERO-BASED BUDGETING..............................................................................................ITEM 10
DEPARTMENTAL ZERO-BASED BUDGET PRESENTATIONS WILL SUMMARIZE
CURRENT AND PAST BUDGETED EXPENDITURES, CHANGES IN PERSONNEL,
ESTIMATED COST OF FUNCTIONS, ACTIVITIES, AND SERVICES, HOW BUDGETS MAY
BE REDUCED BY 10%, WHAT SERVICES WOULD BE OFFERED IF 10% ADDITIONAL
FUNDING WERE AVAILABLE, AND WHAT ARE THE FUTURE REQUIREMENTS FOR NEW
FACILITIES. (12:59 p.m.) (It is noted for the record that this item is continued from the
November 14 workshop; the City Manager’s Department presentation as well as the Natural
Resources Division was discussed at that time.)  

City Clerk’s Department
City Clerk Tara Norman utilized an electronic presentation to provide her department’s overview
(a printed copy of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office /
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excerpted text of the presentation is appended hereto as Attachment 5).  

Following her presentation, Mrs. Norman clarified for Council Member Price that public record
requests vary greatly in complexity and the amount of time involved in providing the information
to the requestor; all requests are however entered into the department’s tracking system
although state public records law contains a provision whereby the requestor may remain
anonymous. Internal requests and those of Council Members are however not tracked, she
added. City Manager William Moss also noted that many of the requests come from entities
gathering information for marketing purposes, such as building permits, which provide contact
data for contractors. Mayor Barnett then added that all requests must be met or litigation could
follow. In response to Vice Mayor Sorey, Mrs. Norman explained that every effort is made to
recoup the costs of the requests should they be somewhat involved, copies of documents are
charged a per sheet cost and should they be sent out for copying, the exact amount for that
service is also passed on to the requestor. With regard to staff time, an hourly rate is charged if
more that an hour is involved, she said.

Mrs. Norman clarified for Council Member Finlay that while Collier County does in fact use court
reporters for their Board of Commissioners meeting minutes and then adopts the transcripts as
its official record, she cautioned that most municipalities use internal staff and summary minutes
as a full transcript is then open to constant interpretation as to what occurred. She further
advised Council Member Saad that the audio/video recordings of meetings are not the official
record and that they have a 2½-year retention per state law. In addition, Mrs. Norman indicated
that she would defer to the City Attorney for an opinion as to whether the audio/video recording
could become the official record of a meeting. Addressing Mr. Saad’s question as to why those
requesting public records are not merely directed to the City’s website where many documents
are available, Mrs. Norman said that at times this is done but, per state law, the City is
 nevertheless required to provide the documents. She cautioned that should permanent records
be stored electronically, at some point in the future that data may become unreadable if it is not
constantly migrated to the next level of technology. This is the reasoning behind retaining
permanent records in paper and/or microfilm form even though the information is stored and
therefore accessible electronically, she stressed. Mr. Saad then suggested that several
functions be handled by the City Attorney’s office, namely finalization of legislation and its
codification and recordation of documents. Mrs. Norman also explained that the Records
Management Center is for storage of intermediate retention documents, three to ten years, not
for those frequently accessed; each department is considered the custodian of its own records,
she said.  

A brief discussion of the election process followed during which Mrs. Norman noted that during
years when no presidential primary coincides, it is then in fact her responsibility to coordinate
that function. She is required to be the filing officer for City candidates and the Supervisor of
Elections fee is approximately $20,000 to $30,000 for years when services are rendered for City
elections.  

In response to Council Member Sulick, Mrs. Norman reiterated that only a statutory per page
maximum can be charged and not the act of copying a document nor redacting information
 considered exempt or confidential. She then explained for Council Member Heitmann that a
records manager assists with policies, works with each department on record
keepingprocedures, and stores and disposes records for the entire organization; the City has
never had such a position although she has attempted to fill those needs, she added. She
further clarified that should some of her department’s functions be de-centralized, efficiencies
may be lost, agreeing with Mr. Moss that agenda preparation is one of these functions. Mrs.
Norman pointed out that at one time Council agenda and packet preparation had indeed been
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under her supervision but since direct communication with the City Manager is paramount to
this function,it had been reorganized under that department.  

Vice Mayor Sorey questioned whether it would be cost effective to outsource scanning of all
documents, and Mrs. Norman recommended that her staff continue to scan as time permits;
 she also indicated that despite scanning of materials, some record searches involve a very
diverse group of documents with varying dates of origination. She and her staff continue to aid
other departments in meeting the state records retention requirements and the only manner in
which to ascertain the level of the compliance would be to conduct a comprehensive inventory,
something that would prove difficult with current reduced staffing levels throughout the City, she
said. As an alternative, each department could be asked to provide a self-inventory and then
recommendations could be made based upon that data. A records program must be legally
defensible and have consistency, Mrs. Norman concluded, noting that some entities are
agreeing to out of court settlements due to difficulty or cost of producing requested records.

Mrs. Norman then confirmed for Vice Mayor Sorey that action minutes have proven adequate
for the boards and committees which have also begun meeting less frequently with shorter
meetings. City Council, Planning Advisory Board (PAB) and Design Review Board (DRB)
minutes remain full summary and comprehensive, she said.  

Finance Department
Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi utilized an electronic presentation (a copy of which is
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office, excerpted text of which is
appended hereto as Attachment 6). During review of reporting requirements, Vice Mayor Sorey
requested that she provide a list of those mandated by other governmental entities which are
most likely unnecessary.  

Ms. Ricardi then confirmed for Vice Mayor Sorey that should utility billing be converted from
 bi-monthly to a monthly cycle, a small value would be added to the cash flow and predicted
alower arrears rate. She also agreed to provide Council with an update as to the success rate
of the Grants Coordinator, and Mr. Sorey expressed support for the proposed interactive voice
response system for utility payments via credit card. Ms. Ricardi also assured Mr. Sorey that
the issues with parking meter collections would be addressed by purchasing new heads for the
 electrically-read meters and thereby meeting auditing requirements; the purchase is scheduled
during the current budget cycle.  
The City’s business tax was briefly discussed as to the amount of revenue generated versus the
cost of processing, and City Manager Moss noted that the application for the license is the
trigger for zoning review. Vice Mayor Sorey suggested that a workshop discussion be scheduled
in the future to address this function as well as reimbursement for any costs realized by the City
for the establishment of special assessment districts. Ms. Ricardi indicated that the purchasing
 function is in fact included in the effort to benchmark and involved in the benchmark consortium
the City recently entered into.  

In response to Council Member Finlay, Ms. Ricardi explained that staff does not spend a great
amount of time with regard to delinquent billing once the bill is generated. She noted that
should a customer’s water service be curtailed due to non-payment, it is reinstated the same
day the bill is paid; this has proven to be the best incentive for payment of past due bills, she
added. A $26.00 fee is charged when service is disrupted but nothing is charged for
reconnection; Mr. Finlay urged that this be reconsidered. Under state statutes, the City can only
hold a property owner accountable for a utility billing so long as the property is not leased to
another person. Once the City is informed that a tenant occupies a structure, the tenant, not the
property owner, is responsible. Laws governing county utility billing differ as the billing remains
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in the property owner’s name, she said, and Council indicated interest in discussing this further
at a later date. Mr. Moss also noted that a resident’s utility bill has risen 43% over the past few
years (both water and sewer rates were increased) which would account for a portion of the
total billing more than 90 days past due. Additionally, Ms. Ricardi explained that until she began
her tenure with the City in 2004, once customers indicated that they were moving or would be
gone for summer season, even base fees were no longer charged. While no longer the case,
this would have additionally increased the amount of outstanding accounts. The City never
writes off such debt per the Code of Ordinances and therefore the $44,000 in the uncollectable
account; of the nearly one-half of outstanding accounts under liens or in collections, most will be
collected but it will take time, she added. Mr. Finlay requested a workshop discussion of
delinquent billing and establishing a policy for writing off bad debt.

A brief discussion ensued with regard to fully automating meter reading during which it was
noted that further research would be needed; many residents have spoken against it as they
support continued monitoring of meters and lines by staff.

Ms. Ricardi explained for Council Member Heitmann that the City’s billing information is sent to
a local firm for printing and mailing; this firm handles all local governmental billing and are also
available on-line for review. Another firm tracks the payments from special assessment districts
and reports to the Collier County Tax Collector at a cost of $500 per quarter per assessment
district which is paid by the district. City Manager Moss confirmed for her that the Grants
Coordinator position should be reviewed for cost/benefit due to the lowered availability of such
funding and since many departments are seeking their own grants. Mrs. Heitmann then
cautioned that the business tax referenced above be maintained due to the recently approved
home office provision. Mrs. Heitmann also asked whether the financial report could be
provided to Council quarterly rather than monthly.  

Council Member Price requested that no later than September 2012 staff provide Council with a
list of useless reports that could be eliminated, including those mandated by the state so that
the City could petition its representatives for relief. The items listed under 10% reduction (see
Attachment 6, Page 4) should be pursued, as well as the telephone payment system.

Recess: 3:03 p.m. to 3:15 p.m. It is noted for the record that the same Council Members
were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Saad who returned
at 3:21 p.m.; discussion of Item 10 continued and Council Member Price left the meeting
at 4:01 p.m. 
Planning
Utilizing an electronic presentation, Planning Director Robin Singer reviewed her department’s
budget. (A printed copy of the presentation is contained in the file for this meeting in the City
Clerk’s Office and excerpted text is appended hereto as Attachment 7.) In response to Council
Member Finlay, Ms. Singer explained that permit applicants must be given a flat fee and
potential timeframe for approvals; some costs, such as advertizing, are totally recouped, she
added. However, careful consideration is always undertaken prior to increasing any fees, Ms.
Singer said. Vice Mayor Sorey noted his agreement with user-based fees, when applicable,
thereby avoiding those costs being underwritten by taxpayers; he urged that research continue
in that regard. Ms. Singer then confirmed for Mr. Sorey that submittals are both electronic and
 documentary. Mr. Sorey stated this should also be reviewed, and City Manager Moss assured
Mr. Sorey that concurrency would be a future topic of discussion for Council. 

Council Member Price proposed the elimination of level of service (LOS) reviews by the
Community Services Advisory Board (CSAB) and the Planning Advisory Board (PAB) as this
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function is required of City Council.  

Ms. Singer then advised Council Member Heitmann that her recent meeting with
representatives of the Southwest Florida Regional Planning Council (SFRPC) had focused upon
what projects it could aid the City with, such as the re-designation of US 41, although they had
taken note of other questions by staff regarding concurrency and impact fees.  

Mr. Moss noted that perhaps Council should further discuss various processes prior to more
 refined recommendations from staff, such as the variance review process. The Board of
Appeals and Adjustments should also be included, Vice Mayor Sorey added, and Council
Member Sulick indicated that fence and wall waivers could be processed administratively,
although setbacks should remain within the purview of City Council. City Manager Moss
agreed, reiterating that further discussion is necessary.

Human Resources
Human Resources Director Denise Perez also utilized an electronic presentation (a printed copy
of which is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office and excerpted text
 from which is appended hereto as Attachment 8). She explained for Vice Mayor Sorey that the
recent wage and salary analysis, including the updated job descriptions, was as yet
uncompleted; it is hoped that it will be presented to Council in January, she said. She further
assured him that any staff time dedicated to public records requests is tracked and reported to
the City Clerk’s Office in a timely manner. Mr. Sorey suggested that converting to electronic
record keeping for this department should also be scheduled for discussion; Council Member
Price agreed although Council Member Sulick expressed concern with privacy issues
associated with electronic storage. Ms. Perez agreed with the cautionary comment, especially
with regard to personnel records and information that must be redacted prior to being made
public.  

ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................
4:02 p.m.

______________________________
Bill Barnett, Mayor

______________________________
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk

Minutes prepared by:

____________________________________
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist
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Minutes Approved:  02/15/12
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